Troop 312 Campout Report – Hunting Island State Park

4/16-18/2010

We met at St. Simon St. Jude Episcopal Church at the usual 5:30pm time on Friday.  Most were present or accounted for.  A few stragglers came in a little behind schedule.  After some loading and gathering of additional gear, all were ready for departure.  We “circled up,” listened to a few announcements, and had a fine prayer by Chaplain’s Aide Will Layton.  This was a large group to mobilize (34 Scouts and 10+ adults) and the Scout leadership team did well with the organization.  A few Scouts had dropped out after the Tuesday meeting but at least sent word to someone.  Mr. Ranta suffered an eye injury and was not able to attend until Saturday.  It was the first troop camping outing for the new boys and we wanted all to go well. The weather was very accommodating.  Soon we were off with plans for one pit stop at a welcome center along the way.  

We drove past the designated pit stop and after some phone calls, contacted some of the ones that stopped anyway.  We finally did stop at a rest area on I-95, thankfully, for those that had coffee or sweet tea before departing.  After a recount we were soon on our way again and arrived at Hunting Island State Park about 8:45pm.  We had to check in at the camp office rather than going to the main gate. Not all of the caravan was present on checking in, but we soon found out they arrived at the other gate.  After getting our car passes we went to the primitive sites and carried our gear to the designated sites (it took two sites to handle our group).  Ryan instructed the troop in where to set up, and graciously gave the adults sufficient room to spread out – out of snoring range.  There was another group on the third primitive site and hopefully we did not bother them too much as our group tends to be quite talkative (or should I say yellative?).  They were a pleasant group that did not complain although they would have been correct in doing so.  We need to work on setting up in near silence.  Of course, several sightings of curious raccoons added to the hub-bub.  

Soon all the tents were up and a Cracker Barrel was underway.  There was a variety of chips, crackers, cookies, slim-jims, jerky, and other munchables.  Mr. Bebber offered gouda cheese and crackers but the most delightful snack was the homemade cookies provided by Mrs. Rawson.  William can bring those again!  There were more snacks than could be consumed in one sitting so the remainder was gathered for storage in a car to keep the raccoons at bay.  We retired in a timely manner, somewhere around 11 pm.

A Chuck o Will woke us at dawn and many got up immediately though we had hoped they would sleep in a little longer.  By 7am, most were up and beginning to get things from the cars and trailer for breakfast preparations.  Mr. Cathcart showed up as planned and assisted the new boys and Mr. Heron with their breakfast.  Mr. Ranta sent along his portion of the adult breakfast and Mr. Wu and others helped Mr. Brimm get through the cooking of bacon and eggs for the adults.  Due to stove and pan shortages, the adults were last to complete the cooking and clean up but we ate more bacon per person too.  

The Scout leadership team spent more than an hour looking for lost souls who wandered off on their own (thankfully not the new boys).  These were found after the whole group walked on the beach to the lighthouse and back.  Next time that happens, missing Scouts will get to clean pots and pans for the whole troop or some other detail.  Due to the lost time, only a short time was available for the trip to the nature center and fishing pier.  At the nature center most got to pet a corn snake or a turtle.  Mr. and Mrs. Brinkman showed up sometime during the morning and spent the day and night with us (camped in their car – bugs and all).  Mrs. Brinkman may have submitted most of the photos on the website, but others have provided some too.

After returning from the pier, lunches were organized and consumed.  The adults & SPL were pleased with a smorgasbord of sandwich fixings and other goodies provided by Mr. Jaques and Mr. Fletcher. It was soon time to hit the beach and most took advantage of it, with a group working on Communications MB in camp for a while.  The beach crowd swam, made sandcastles, played football, flew a kite, talked to girls, and enjoyed the wind and sun.  As we tired of the beach, a small group headed by Mr. Ranta went to the pier to crab and caught one but it was female and had to be returned to the sea.  Sometime during the day, most of the leftover snacks were consumed.  Also, older scouts worked with new scouts on fire building techniques.

Dinners were prepared and the adults & SPL were treated by Mr. G. Lee, Mr. Fletcher, and Mr. Bebber to a shrimp boil (shrimp, corn, potatoes, and sausage), along with lemonade, seafood sauce, and apple or cherry pies.  All was cleaned up and returned to the vehicles to avoid raccoon problems.  

The guys that worked on Communications MB planned a wonderful campfire that began at dark.  It was MC’d by Carter Edenfield with some assistance by Mr. Jaques.  They had every patrol provide a skit and then included a running gag about law cases, some songs, and other humorous deeds.  The grubbie patrol pulled a good one on Mr. Lee (he swears he’ll get them back when they least expect it – heh – heh –heh).  Richard Hunton proved that he too can sniff fingerprints and Ryan Smith led the group in a number of riddles.  It was one of the better campfires in many years. Well done everyone!

The whole troop moved to the beach for a game of capture the flag.  Ryan provided glow sticks for the “flag” and some rules.  The group divided into two and each side won one game.  The cool wind made us retire from the beach as soon as the game was over – not to mention that all were tired from a long day.  The adults sat around the fire for a short while as the scouts crawled into tents.

The morning came early again with most up around 7:00.  Quick breakfasts were provided.  The adults/SPL were impressed with the display of oatmeal, grits, snack cakes, and fruit provided by Mr. S. Lee (he must do food displays all the time!).

Tents and tarps were stuffed or folded, picnic tables relocated, and gear hauled to the trailer and cars.  After the sites were policed by the scouts we loaded and went to the marsh boardwalk for the Scouts Own Service.  It was a pleasant walk to the end of the boardwalk and some saw the deer run off as we approached the first island, enjoyed the fiddler crabs, and noted the various birds and the sailboat as it went up river.  William led a fine service but our singing was questionable.  We finished with “thorns and roses” and a few announcements.  The “no-see-ems” were at the top of most everyone’s “thorns.” Congrats to Josh Ranta who was named Scout of the Campout.

We piled in cars and headed for home by 10:15.  The McDonalds in Walterboro was not prepared for our large crowd when we stopped about 11:30 so it took a while to be served our lunch.  Mr. Wu had a little trouble with his keys but soon all were back at the church around 2:15pm.

The following participated and should receive 2 nights camping, accept as noted below:

Ryan Smith


Jordan Crooks

Austin Cathcart


Chris Sawyer

Jacob Cathcart


Jakob Lopiccolo

Colin Fletcher


Logan Clapham

Kyle Martin


Jackson Jordan

Carter Edenfield


William Rawson

Bryan Jehlen


Matthew Sheldon

Langley Brimm


Dakota Avera

Josh Ranta


Douglas Wu

Matthew Heron


Jeremy Brinkman

Kyle Cannon


Andrew Nichols

Rob Lee



Mr. G. Lee

Richard Hunton


Mr. Bebber

Stewart Sharpe


Mr. Jaques

Sam Faust


Mr. Fletcher

Edward Izett


Mr. S. Lee

Jehlen Strong


Mr. Brimm

Alec Jaques


Mr. Heron

Timmy Lee


Mr. Wu

Mason Cannon


Mr. Ranta (Sat/Sun)

Josh Brumigen


Mr. Cathcart (Sat/Sun)

William Layton


Mr. & Mrs. Brinkman (Sat/Sun)

Alex Wyatt


Mr. Crooks (driver each way)

Daniel Layton

It was a great adventure with that number of scouts and adults, but the weather, good food, and good fellowship made it very enjoyable.  Thanks to all the adults and Scouts that provided leadership.  Scouts should remember to have advancement items checked off in handbooks and then presented to Mr. Law for a computer record.

Yours in Scouting,

Tony Bebber, ASM

